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Abstract 

This paper considers the challenges and dilemmas facing psychotherapists working with neurological patients, and in particular those who work in the context of 
under-resourced brain injury rehabilitation healthcare systems. Through the subjective process of reflective practice integral to clinical supervision, the author 
attempts to identify five core aspects of psychotherapy intended to augment post-acute long- term rehabilitation programmes and interventions after acquired 
brain injury.  
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Introduction 
 
Relative to other areas of healthcare, neuropsychological rehabilitation is a 
relatively young, but established and constantly evolving branch of applied 
neuropsychology. Clinicians working in neuro-rehabilitation services gener-
ally care for patients with many different forms of acquired brain injury, 
including for example Stroke, Traumatic Brain Injury, Meningitis, Encepha-
litis and other variants of Cerebral Infections, among many others. Most 
patients of working age who tend to come to the attention of these clinical 
services, have probably suffered a Traumatic Brain Injury. Unfortunately 
Traumatic Brain Injury has a high incidence among younger persons. 
Younger persons tend to be economically active and hence disability stem-
ming from Traumatic Brain Injury cause significant burden to many coun-
tries’ fiscal and healthcare systems. Additional to well-known factors such 
as risk-taking behaviour among young males or vulnerability to falls among 
the elderly, Traumatic Brain Injury also has significant socio-political 
determinants. These include theatres of war and other conflict zones, 
poorly developed transport infra-structure, socio-economic deprivation and 
high crime rates, among others. Other forms of acquired brain injury, for 
example Stroke, may have significant lifestyle components, such as smok-
ing, diet or lack of physical activity, in addition to many other co-
determinants, for example age. 

Many patients with an acquired brain injury are left with a complex 
range of impairment spanning physical, cognitive, emotional and behav-
ioural domains. These impairments unfortunately are more often than not 
associated with significant, long-term disability, representing a dramatic and 
sudden change from pre-injury levels of functioning. In many cases the 
resulting disability can often be greater than the sum of the individual 
impairments. While much of the disability can be accounted for by the 
organic determinants of patients’ impairments, at least as much is almost 
certainly the result of additional environmental obstacles such as lack of 
availability of appropriate rehabilitation, physical barriers, discrimination 
and remote geographical area to list but a few. Indeed, Truelle, Fayol, 

Montreuil et al. (2010) highlighted the complex environmental and psycho-
logical difficulties many of these patients face every day. A potentially more 
subtle, but equally devastating socio-political barrier is the much less physi-
cal nature of post-acute disability after brain injury, coupled with an ill-
informed belief among funders (and sometimes health professionals) that 
because psycho-social disability tends to be long-term, neuro-rehabilitation 
interventions do not “work”. This may in some countries perpetuate the 
problems of service provision, as it provides an “ideal excuse” where there 
is already a limited pool of available money, not to fund or develop services 
for patients with acquired brain injury. 

There is now reasonably good evidence for the effectiveness of 
neuro-rehabilitation, and in particular neuropsychological rehabilitation 
after acquired brain injury (e.g. Caracuel, Cuberos-Urbano, Santiago-
Ramajo et al., 2012; Cicerone et al., 2011; Cicerone et al., 2008; Cope, 
1995), and even during the much later post-acute community rehabilitation 
stages (Powell, Heslin, & Greenwood, 2002). Continual developments in 
the field are likely to further increase the effectiveness of rehabilitation. 
Wilson (2011) in a recent paper summarised the top ten developments in 
neuropsychological rehabilitation over the past 5 years, including errorless 
learning and some of the more important theories underpinning brain 
injury rehabilitation. Furthermore, it has been argued that in order to 
continually strengthen the scientific basis for understanding neuropsy-
chological rehabilitation, further research into neuro-plasticity is essential 
(Berlucchi, 2011) including brain connectivity (Cicerone, 2012). However, it 
is also very important to consider other factors, such as clinicians and 
researchers’ values underpinning rehabilitation research and interventions 
(Cicerone, 2012). Where neuro-rehabilitation interventions have been 
available, patients have derived at least some benefit. However, while 
physical and cognitive rehabilitation are emphasised in many neuropsy-
chological rehabilitation programmes, more explicit assistance with emo-
tional problems and the process of longer-term adjustment often do not 
receive the same degree of attention during a patient’s rehabilitation journey 
(Morton & Wehman, 1995; Truelle, Fayel, Montrieul, & Chevignard, 2010). 
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One of the potential problems in this regard is that very little in the line of 
treatment is on offer, for what can be a less “visible” disability. While 
physical and cognitive impairments are relatively easily observable, emo-
tional problems and personality changes can be more difficult to detect.  

A possible further limitation to the allocation of specific resources 
for the rehabilitation and support of patients’ emotional difficulties associ-
ated with long-term adjustment after acquired brain injury, is the limited 
options for a pharmacological “fix” at present. While clearly there is an 
important role and at least some evidence for the usefulness of medication 
in managing clinical symptoms of for example depression after brain injury, 
in isolation medication may fail to comprehensively address long-term 
behavioural changes, cognitive problems and emotional adjustment (see for 
example Fleminger, 2008). This is almost certainly due to the multi-faceted 
nature of emotional difficulties in the context of acquired brain injury. It is 
likely that biological, psychological, and environmental factors are all at play 
(McAllister, 2008) in many patients’ clinical presentation after acquired 
brain injury. For example, patients’ increasing realisation of impairments 
and associated disability; lack of realistic opportunities to return to em-
ployment or education; financial hardship; loss of family role and social 
isolation all form part of the complex tapestry that determine and colour 
emotional problems after brain injury. And at present there are, in the strict 
sense of the meaning of the word, no “curative” drugs for these difficulties. 
Are there other options clinicians could potentially consider to help their 
patients in this area? 

To address emotional difficulties in this rather complex context, 
other avenues are likely for some (but not all) persons with acquired brain 
injury to have more, or at least additional, potential for effectiveness in 
comparison to a mono-therapy approach consisting of medication only. 
However, it should always be remembered that pharmacological therapy 
can for many patients make it more possible for them to access other 
aspects of their rehabilitation, by addressing some of the troublesome 
physical symptoms limiting their ability to participate in these. In fact, in 
the UK practice guidelines support an integrated medical and neuropsy-
chological approach to rehabilitation (Royal College of Physicians and 
British Society of Rehabilitation Medicine, 2003). For example, occupa-
tional therapy and psychological strategies to facilitate meaningful commu-
nity re-integration can have a considerable effect on patients’ sense of 
wellbeing, but would require patients in the first instance to have the energy 
and drive to participate and benefit. Social support, including help with, for 
example, debt and access to suitable housing, often removes at least some 
of the primary barriers to living a life less trapped in disability and increase 
overall quality of life. At a more structural or societal level, effective anti-
discrimination legislation may help with making re-employment or volun-
teering in some capacity a more realistic outcome after brain injury for 
some persons. But at an intra-personal or psychological level, to lay the 
seeds for these environmental, legislative and social policy initiatives to 
have lasting effectiveness, the person with brain injury might need some-
thing additional to augment their rehabilitation. It is here that psychological 
therapy appears to be, at present at least, one of the few realistic augmenta-
tive inputs which can be offered to make some patients’ rehabilitation more 
complete.  
 

Psychotherapy in brain injury rehabilitation contexts 
 

Psychological therapy in the brain injury context really only started to enter 
and impact significantly upon the mainstream arena of neuro-rehabilitation 
following the early work of George Prigatano and colleagues (Prigatano et 
al., 1986) and others (e.g. Ben-Yishay et al, 1978) who applied the insights 
of early pioneers such as Kurt Goldstein (e.g. Goldstein, 1959) to develop 
psychotherapy as an approach within their Holistic rehabilitation pro-
grammes. Similarly, psychotherapy approaches as part of comprehensive 
neuro-rehabilitation also developed elsewhere in the world, including for 
example the United Kingdom (UK) (Wilson, Evans, Bretnall, Bremner, 
Keohane, & Williams, 2000; see also Salas & Wilson, this issue) and Conti-
nental Europe (Sarajuuri & Koskinen, 2006). Since this early work, more 
recent developments drawing upon existing theories in psychological 
therapies include Mindfulness approaches (E.g. Aniskiewicz, 2007) Generic 
models and grief experience (Coetzer, 2007), Psychodynamic (Klonoff, 
2010), Psychoanalytic (Kaplan-Solms & Solms, 2000), combined (Miller, 
1993) and other integrated approaches (E.g. Judd, 1999) among several 
models adapted and developed for application within brain-injured popula-
tions. Cognitive Behaviour Therapy remains a popular approach also, 
especially in the UK (Wilson, Rous, & Sopena, 2008) and probably lends it 
itself to more systematic, empirical research than for example the more 

psychodynamic models. It is encouraging that more recently preliminary 
evidence for the effectiveness of psychotherapy with this clinical population 
has started to be reported (E.g. Bradbury et al., 2008; Doering & Exner, 
2011; Hofer, Holtforth, Frischknecht, & Znoj et al., 2010), but further 
work in this area is much needed.  

A relatively limited evidence-base is however not the only factor pre-
venting a more systematic development of psychotherapy services for this 
population. It is unfortunately a fairly universal truism that in most coun-
tries of the world the demand for healthcare far outstrips the supply. Long-
term chronic health conditions with its associated significant psycho-social 
disability have the potential to impact heavily on healthcare provision, as of 
course the acute physical conditions already do. Publically-funded hospitals 
and health centres’ main raison de etré usually is to provide trauma and acute 
care, which requires large amounts of resources. Accordingly the reality 
remains that in most modern, publically-funded healthcare systems, acute 
care is prioritised. Post-acute community care is often less well funded, 
including that of the neurological patient. Unsurprisingly, neuropsychologi-
cal rehabilitation is limited (or unavailable), with psychotherapy support for 
neurological patients, where available at all, a very scarce resource. Fur-
thermore, where psychotherapy services are more widely available, these are 
commonly more exclusively geared towards mental health services. The 
argument is also often made that psychotherapy would be unlikely to be 
beneficial for persons with acquired brain injury. These factors all combine 
to limit the availability of psychotherapy input for brain-injured patients. Is 
this necessarily a bad thing though? Does this not inevitably, although 
admittedly by default rather than choice, force us to re-think the role and 
potential of psychotherapy in a brain injury rehabilitation context?  

Sometimes, starting off clinical service developments from a position 
of financial security results in relatively “safe” solutions, meaning a replica-
tion of other, similar services, or put differently, a process of addition, rather 
than invention. Conversely, where severe fiscal constraints apply, the result 
may be more “adventurous”, or creative. When resources are scarce, very 
meticulous scrutiny of clinical evidence often ensues, and additionally, 
intellectual barriers to creativity may diminish, the latter, perhaps as a 
function of the view that “there is nothing to lose”. As a consequence, 
potentially more innovative solutions that make the best of what little 
resources are available may sometimes emerge. Herein almost certainly 
must lie at least some opportunity, rather than necessarily always defeat? 
Can we look beyond the usual solutions of simply defaulting to advising 
funders of healthcare that more, or replication of “state of the art” (and 
almost invariably in many countries, unaffordable) neuro-rehabilitation, is 
the most desirable (or only) option? For example, is there not a case for 
first trying to identify the core aspects of psychotherapy provision in brain 
injury rehabilitation settings, and prioritise these? Similarly, returning to the 
point made earlier about values also shaping our work, is it not important 
to think about how to distribute (metaphorically “cut the cake”) what can 
be provided, for example over time, or more widely to more patients? More 
about these points later. Let us now consider if there are potential addi-
tional sources of inspiration for this work outside of the discipline of 
clinical neuropsychology.  

 
Can we learn anything from fields outside of  

neuro-rehabilitation? 
 

The first question should perhaps simply be if “more” is always the answer 
to service development. Inevitably a “more” approach risks producing the 
same answers and outcomes as in the past, and might also fail to advance 
our knowledge, stifling innovation. Many key developments in theory, 
technology and research have benefitted from cross-fertilisation from other 
fields. However, this has often not simply been a process of addition 
(“more”), but rather that of rationalisation (“less”) to define and develop 
the essential elements constituting a new direction or concept. Following in 
the line of for example earlier German designers such as Rams who as-
serted that less is better, Steve Jobs, the late Chief Executive Officer of 
Apple highlighted that “simplicity is the ultimate sophistication” (Isaacson, 
2011). Clearly this implies that resisting automatically resorting to the 
default reasoning that addition equals progress, instead defining the active 
ingredients of “what works” may often be more important. This is the 
opposite process – that of deduction and deconstruction. Applying this 
principle to psychotherapy, is it necessarily true that the most complex 
models and techniques, applied in very high intensities, are best for persons 
with acquired brain injury during the post-acute phase of long-term adjust-
ment? Especially so if we also factor in the view that providing less fre-
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quent, but more focussed therapies may reach many more patients than 
unaffordable (to the majority) high intensity, resource-hungry models.  

Interestingly, in a similar vein Veale (2008), reasoning more generally 
about the clinical application of psychological therapy, and in particular 
Behavioural Activation as part of Cognitive Behaviour Therapy, pointed 
out the following. As clinicians we need to perform the basics, very well, 
and repeatedly, in the course of our everyday psychological therapy work 
with patients (Veale, 2008). Indeed, this viewpoint may have particular 
application to psychotherapy approaches for working with brain-injured 
patients (see also e.g. Coetzer, 2010). While echoing the earlier more theo-
retical points made above about simplicity, deconstruction and efficiency, 
Veale (2008) perhaps also touches on an important value. It is potentially 
important that we (and per implication ultimately our patients) understand 
within the psychotherapeutic process, what exactly it is we are doing and 
the outcomes we are together working towards. Might too complex models 
and techniques have the potential to create a chasm of poor understanding 
and different expectations between therapist and patient, especially in a 
population where cognitive difficulties prevail? And do technique and 
protocols in psychotherapy always equate to certainty or efficiency?  

A second value to consider is the question of who our patients are. 
Do we see only those who can pay for resource intensive post-acute neuro-
rehabilitation and psychotherapy, or in publically funded systems, perhaps 
only those who satisfy very strict or narrow referral criteria? Do we see only 
very limited numbers of persons with acquired brain injury, because high-
intensity, high clinician to patient ratio post-acute neuro-rehabilitation 
models cannot provide the throughput necessary to cope with the relatively 
large numbers of patients in society who need rehabilitation? Or, ultimately, 
is our value to give at least something to all, as opposed to all for some? 
Our values which underpin clinical practice (Cicerone, 2012) should be 
considered under these much less than ideal circumstances also. For many 
clinicians the humane value of reaching as many patients as possible would 
probably resonate.  

We now return to the question of service development where there 
are severe resource limitations. Perhaps “throwing more money” at the 
problem of large numbers of patients who have little access to psychother-
apy after brain injury is possibly not the most creative, or indeed, only 
answer. Providing more, as in many other aspects of life, may miss an 
important point. Indeed, as Spencer (2012), a UK General Practitioner 
recently put it, sometimes doing nothing is the best intervention in 
healthcare, and more should not always be seen as a better option. As 
regards managing more general health systems in the UK, Dr Foster Intelli-
gence advises that less is more and that defining a few critical outcomes and 
their related process indicators is crucial (Cross, 2012).  

From a more psychological or philosophical perspective, money can-
not buy happiness, health or fulfilment under normal circumstances and 
almost certainly has no chance of doing so for brain-injured patients. 
Interesting, anecdotally, while many benefit tremendously, some patients 
actually eventually report feeling empty, depressed or disillusioned when 
they (sometimes after a very long delay) receive financial compensation 
after brain injury. “Is that the price they put on my happiness, losses and 
suffering?” is sometimes expressed. And ultimately, if a “cure” could be 
bought, would most patients not use all their compensation to purchase 
more neuro-rehabilitation input? Should we not instead for our patients 
simply do the basics well, repeatedly and compassionately, rather than 
necessarily much more frequently, but time-limited? A central question 
from this argument is if we can possibly identify some of the core aspects 
of long-term, “slow stream” psychotherapy provision with this population, 
which may have some potential to be offered to larger numbers of patients.   
 

Five observations from clinical practice 
 

In the spirit of less possibly being more, for the purpose of this paper I 
have as part of continuous reflective practice set the difficult task of identi-
fying and defining the five (among many) most personally salient subjective 
observations made about psychotherapeutic work over the past two dec-
ades of employment in state-provided brain injury healthcare systems. 
These observations relate purely to the techniques in the different psycho-
therapy models and theories, rather than the pragmatic and specific adjust-
ments made to facilitate the application of these with this group of patients 
(see for example Coetzer, 2010, and Salas et al., 2013, for more about the 
latter). Substantial parts of this process of reflective practice have occurred 
during individual clinical supervision, including regular presentations of 
long-term cases. However, the five observations briefly described below 
should by no means be seen as representing anything else but purely subjec-
tive individual reflective practice as part of being a clinician. The main 

purpose is to hopefully initiate and stimulate further thinking and debate 
about this exciting area of clinical practice within the much broader field of 
neuropsychological rehabilitation. Undoubtedly there will be many other 
views and much better suggestions to emerge, should more neuropsycholo-
gists consider the not inconsiderable challenge of defining through clinical 
practice and research what it is that makes up the most basic, or “active” 
ingredient of psychotherapy with this population. 

  
Cognitive Behaviour Therapy:  
“To know B or not to know B, is the question in CBT” 

 
Let us first consider Cognitive Behaviour Therapy (CBT). At its heart CBT 
proposes that some thoughts make us feel bad and, more importantly, 
prevent us from doing things. An incredibly simple insight which has been 
around for centuries, for example “it is the view we take of things which 
disturbs us” as proposed by the philosopher Socrates. Indeed, this forms 
the foundation for CBT intervention, or cognitive restructuring. Most 
practitioners would be very familiar with this very basic CBT paradigm or 
philosophy, even if it is not always completely accurate. While clearly 
factors other than thoughts can and do affect behaviours and emotions, 
there is much pragmatic value for psychotherapy, irrespective of approach, 
in an awareness of our inner language and how this can sometimes affect a 
person. Perhaps this very basic premise of CBT can where appropriate be 
applied in the moment, rather than necessarily exclusively as part of “for-
mal” CBT. It is possible that CBT can be especially effective when used in 
this more experiential way if and when unhelpful or frightening thoughts 
present in sessions during psychotherapy work with our patients.  

Unsurprisingly, CBT is fairly widely used in neuro-rehabilitation set-
tings, but it has been pointed out that it needs adaptation for working with 
this clinical population (Manchester & Wood, 2001). While certainly CBT 
can on many levels be complex, at a simple, pragmatic level of application 
as suggested above, when working with brain-injured persons, it may also 
have a few other desirable psychological benefits. If kept simple, a thought 
defined in psychotherapy, may be easy for the person to “hold on to” or 
remember, and may have the potential to almost function as a mantra. 
Indeed, using mantras as a technique can be very helpful in brain injury 
rehabilitation (Klonoff, 2010). Using a strategy for remembering the proc-
ess of CBT itself can also potentially function as a mantra. For example, 
some of my patients have reported finding it helpful to refer back to a 
simple mantra we use in psychotherapy: “Thoughts are thoughts, nothing 
more, nothing less, facts are facts”. In a metaphorical sense, this can some-
times result in a valuable “pause for thought” strategy outside of the clinic 
setting, countering for example apathy, impulsivity, worrying or misinter-
pretation of situations. The use of personally salient metaphors also lends 
itself to facilitate more complex, dynamic work such as reconstruction of 
identity after brain injury (Ylvisaker, McPherson, Kayes, & Pellett, 2008). 

 
Acceptance and Commitment Therapy: “You need values to ACT” 

 
Acceptance and Commitment Therapy (ACT) is complex model of psycho-
therapy, drawing upon different fields within psychology (including behav-
iourism) and philosophy. As an extension and development of the first 
point above regarding CBT, the following key principle from this approach 
may possibly represent one of the primary “active ingredients” for work 
with brain-injured persons. The component in ACT, or indeed other 
“Third Wave” therapies that may be most valuable for our patients, is 
possibly cognitive defusion. In the ACT model, cognitive defusion involves 
to some degree that the clinician through experiential tasks guide patients to 
recognise their thoughts, but not automatically become embroiled in chal-
lenging them (for more information about ACT, see Hayes, Strosahl, & 
Wilson, 2004). This is a key difference from the process of cognitive re-
structuring in traditional CBT models. The reason this approach might be 
more productive, is that thoughts, for many persons with acquired brain 
injury, may actually be rational and reflect reality. As such, it may be coun-
terproductive to emotional adjustment or coming to terms with, for exam-
ple, loss under these circumstances to persevere with a cognitive restructur-
ing approach to therapy, where patients’ views of having suffered a brain 
injury are entirely reasonable and appropriate (that it is a life-changing event 
for any person that cannot be rationalised away). Furthermore, persons 
with brain injury can also sometimes struggle with generating and flexibly 
manipulate thoughts, and by default acceptance may be a more functional 
option than changing the way events are thought about.  

The ACT model proposes an alternative approach to the classic cog-
nitive restructuring approach used in CBT. Facilitating, identifying, under-
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standing and pursuit of values or goals instead of changing thoughts per se, 
using for example techniques such as metaphors, represent a core differ-
ence with CBT. Where patients are tormented by rumination over thoughts 
and therapy reaches an impasse, they can be guided to simply be aware of 
these thoughts and instead identify more strategically how they would like 
to live their lives. However, the pursuit of values in the ACT model may 
overlap, or augment many aspects and therapeutic goals of Behavioural 
Activation in CBT, and indeed aspects of Post Traumatic Growth (see for 
example McGrath, 2011). These couple of aspects of ACT outlined here, as 
well as the other characteristics represent the main thrusts of Kangas and 
McDonald’s (2011) paper, as well as an earlier paper by Myles (2004), on 
the potential for ACT to be a psychotherapy approach well-suited for 
persons with acquired brain injury. Furthermore, one of the very important 
other points these authors (Kangas & McDonald, 2011) made was that at 
some (meta-cognitive) level, while very structured, CBT may actually 
possibly be too complex to for some of our patients to internalise (Kangas 
& McDonald, 2011). This may potentially reduce the chances for in-session 
therapeutic gains to generalise to patients’ everyday lives. 
 
Humanistic therapy: “To be heard, listen” 

 
The key aspect from the Humanistic approaches that we can possibly all be 
much more aware of, is to listen, and listen more compassionately. This is 
of course important for many reasons, but perhaps also because listening is 
possibly one of very few effective and credible vehicles for the expression 
of compassion between humans. Furthermore, important functions of 
listening relate to the therapeutic relationship. These include helping to 
engage those who are sometimes very difficult to “hook” to participate in 
rehabilitation, including psychotherapy; or as a way to remain in the mo-
ment with a patient; or as a simple but very effective compensatory strategy 
for cognitive difficulties such as poor information processing. We can still 
learn a lot from the pioneering work of Carl Rogers (see for example 
Rogers, 1961) in this area. It is through our own active listening, that 
patients may ultimately become open enough to hear the therapist’s mes-
sages as being congruent with their own narrative. In some ways then, we 
cannot always ‘talk things right’ (convince a person), and perhaps ‘talking 
therapy’ is possibly more ‘listening therapy’ than we think? Listening effec-
tively to hear what exactly our patients are trying to convey to us, can be 
complex and require considerable focus in view of the cognitive, emotional 
and behavioural changes that accompany brain injury. As Prigatano (1991) 
very eloquently put it, neuro-rehabilitation should not only treat the im-
paired mind (cognition), but also the soul (emotions). Indeed, it is a basic 
principle in humanistic psychology that a person has an internal self-
knowledge, which through psychotherapy is assisted to emerge, which relies 
heavily on therapist listening skills. In addition to technical competence, 
clinicians should also listen with an openness to learn from their patients. 
Openness is the antithesis of self-centeredness, possibly one of the more 
problematic obstacles to effective psychotherapeutic work, however subtle 
or sub-conscious, and can be associated with considerable transference and 
counter-transference during the psychotherapeutic process.  

Interestingly, there is some suggestion that the therapeutic relation-
ship, irrespective of the type of psychotherapy practiced, is one of the more 
robust factors associated with better outcome (but see also Ardito et al., 
2011, in this regard). Let us now return to the point about learning from 
patients. The author was once engaged in reverse Socratic questioning by 
one of his long-term patients who had suffered a very severe Traumatic 
Brain Injury. The questioning started innocently enough and related to 
trying to identify the wealthiest person in the world. And gradually pro-
gressed to the patient’s eventual conclusion that even this person could not 
at the time of experiencing a terminal illness, buy happiness, nor indeed 
health. This is a simple enough idea for anyone to understand, and yet again 
one which has been around since Biblical times, but quite powerful when 
used experientially on an unsuspecting clinician! It is also an insight that 
potentially contains many of the ethical and moral questions fundamental 
to some aspects of the provision of healthcare explored in this paper: Is 
more always better? 

 
Behaviourism: “Praise is the glue of change” 

 
Within the field of Behaviourism, there are undoubtedly many highly 
effective key principles for brain injury rehabilitation. But one that stands 
out as eminently suitable within specifically psychotherapy work with this 
population is to reinforce desired behaviours during therapy sessions, if a 
goal of the overall rehabilitation programme is to increase these target 

behaviours. This is possibly a strategy that could be particularly helpful for 
more experiential work in a safe therapeutic environment to address the 
personality changes that often bedevil patients’ interpersonal relationships. 
For example when a patient displays appropriate social skills, or empathy in 
a session, this could be fertile ground for reinforcing ecologically valid and 
very desirable social skills. An extremely explosive and aggressive person 
with a Traumatic Brain Injury, after many years of follow-up once unex-
pectedly asked me how I was. Rather than asking why he asked, I com-
mented that it was a really nice thing to do and provided an answer to his 
question. Interestingly, this behaviour subsequently quickly bedded down as 
a habit. Similarly, other desirable behaviours as these occurred in the mo-
ment, have since been cemented down with social reinforcement. Some of 
these new behaviours have generalised to a few other environments also, 
although under certain circumstances aggression remains a significant 
problem for this patient.  

 
Narrative approaches: “Perception and fact are sometimes different 
countries of the same world” 

 
From the broad field of Narrative and related therapy approaches (see for 
example Antelius, 2007; Cloute, Mitchell, & Yates, 2008), and perhaps 
directly related to reinforcement also, is the principle of preventing or 
limiting the settling and ingraining of what may be unhelpful personal 
narratives. What this implies for clinical practice is for clinicians to refrain 
from reinforcing potentially unhelpful narratives external to the purely 
psychological, for example regarding legal proceedings; social issues; or 
medical interventions. The role of the neuropsychologist providing psycho-
therapy (and other neuropsychology interventions) is to when required, 
vigorously advocate for our patients. But perhaps we should not during 
advocating progress to actually judging factors separate to the direct psy-
chological care of our patients. When considering narrative, there are 
significant limits to the psychotherapist’s knowledge of areas other than the 
expressed emotions or behaviour, making it near impossible to consider the 
factual accuracy of content. For example, “They missed your stroke” as a 
therapist response to a patient’s narrative and anger about acute care; or 
“You had no justice” in response to a narrative relating to compensation or 
litigation, can be unhelpful. Instead therapists could focus on the experien-
tial, the psychological experiences of the patient in response to these stres-
sors they may be experiencing, rather than reinforcing what may not be a 
helpful narrative for their long-term adjustment. Furthermore, providing 
(even if only perceived) medical, legal, social or other professional opinions 
constituting a judgement, are not in the remit, nor within the knowledge-
base of the neuropsychologist, and can be undermining of other profes-
sionals’ important work with our patients. 

One of the key aspects of longer term brain injury rehabilitation and 
adjustment is the process of identity reconstruction (In this regard, see for 
example Bideman, Daniels-Zide, Reyes, & Marks, 2006; Gracey & Owns-
worth, 2008; Ylvisaker & Feeney, 2000). This is usually a slow process 
which can be facilitated through psychotherapists’ careful attention to 
patients’ narratives, to find clues for present and past identity, and help 
patients with the psychotherapy processes of exploration, understanding 
and integration. To try and achieve this, clincians almost always need to 
develop a thorough understanding of their patients’ history, development 
and personality. In this regard some of the Psychoanalytic approaches for 
example can be helpful to guide the dynamic process of achieving a much 
deeper understanding of the person and generate hypotheses reflecting the 
person’s unique internal psychological struggles with reintegration of 
identity after brain injury. Prigatano (1999) described the fundamental 
process in psychotherapy as one where it is important to know who per-
sons were before as well as after their acquired brain injury, as this very 
much colours how they will attempt to cope with their individual personal 
difficulties. Ultimately the ability to work, love and play may be key to 
persons’ work through loss after brain injury to attempt to define new 
meaning in their lives (Prigatano, 1999). Accordingly, to achieve this will 
involve the development of new personal narratives, among other factors. 

 
Integration of clinical observations 

 
Additional to the above five, hopefully tentatively made points relating to 
psychotherapy models or techniques, a couple of more general or “back-
ground” factors stand out when considering more broadly the provision of 
psychological therapy for this clinical population. First, and perhaps for 
some mirroring a meta-cognitive insight and understanding of why one is a 
clinician, it is important to define the philosophical, moral and ethical 
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foundations, or values, why we choose to train and work as neuropsycholo-
gists. This is likely in most circumstances to be grounded, at least to some 
degree, in the universal ethical principle that guides all health professionals: 
primen non nocere, or, “in the first instance do no harm, and if possible do 
some good”. Considered carefully, this principle suggests that when inter-
acting with other humans it is possibly through our personal convictions, 
the more submerged process of things we don’t do (harm), which directs 
our more explicit interventions (good). For example, to be aware of, but 
not act in any way, when confronted with negative behaviours, to be able to 
preserve the interpersonal bond (avoiding doing harm) and then later have 
the opportunity to rather reinforce positive behaviours in a person (doing 
good).  Accordingly, is it not possible, that at a much deeper psychological 
level it is from these more fundamental philosophical and personal convic-
tions or values for being a clinician, that some of our counter-transference 
originates, rather than necessarily only the in-session behaviours of the 
patient?  

The second point is more strategic in nature, and re-visits the sugges-
tion by Veale (2008) that providing psychological therapy entails prioritising 
doing a few simple things, well, and repeatedly, in preference to the pursuit 
of complex, high intensity interventions. Why then repeatedly? Long-term 
psychological adjustment, for some patients, may possibly be better facili-
tated by adding potentially the most important catalyst of all: Time. I am 
repeatedly struck by how the process of emotional adjustment and complex 
journey after acquired brain injury is a long and torturous one for many of 
our patients. For this reason it can sometimes be wise to prioritise length of 
time over intensity or frequency of sessions (see also Coetzer, 2008, in this 
regard), maybe also where resources are limited. Under these circumstances 
we need to try and identify the core components of how we can provide 
the most, to more, of our patients. Generally speaking, rehabilitation after 
brain injury temporally progresses through the phases of helping patients 
through the processes of increased awareness, acceptance and realism 
(Klonoff, 2010). From a psychological adjustment perspective, inevitably 
this will often require two basic catalysts: enough time, and repetition of 
psychotherapy strategies that facilitate the development of awareness, 
acceptance and realism. Although perhaps a gross oversimplification, the 
five suggestions for psychotherapy practice outlined in this paper may have 
the potential to, over time, mirror and augment the process described by 
Klonoff (2010): 

(a) While helping patients with developing better awareness certainly 
depends on psycho-education and other interventions, it may be useful to 
also use CBT strategies to assist patients with knowing “what thoughts are, 
and what they are not”, to ultimately at a deeper level understand “what is, 
and is not, brain injury”.  

(b) Acceptance for many patients relies heavily on time, introspection 
and other factors, but could possibly be facilitated by psychotherapy work 
utilising an understanding of personal change, including loss, through the 
language of narrative, showing compassion, and listening. 

(c) Realism is probably underpinned by many things, including for 
example self-awareness and a successful trial of using compensatory strate-
gies, but may over the longer term also be augmented by psychotherapy 
aimed at assisting patients through their narratives with defining values to 
live onwards by, and helping patients with the committed pursuit of these, 
by subtle use of reinforcement during psychotherapy sessions.  

These are fairly simple, almost “background” psychotherapy strate-
gies, which if applied to augment slower stream long-term community-
based psychological rehabilitation after brain injury, may lend themselves 
particularly well to environments lacking in resources, or where high inten-
sity, sub-acute rehabilitation has been completed.  

 
Conclusions 

 
Relatively large numbers of persons survive acquired brain injury in the 21st 
century. Expectedly, most state-provided healthcare focuses its resources 
on providing trauma and acute care. But this does not mean we should 
ignore or wish away the elephant in the room that for many brain injury 
survivors, there is often no or preciously little help regarding their long-
term emotional adjustment. Suggesting and waiting for more post-acute 
brain injury rehabilitation resources to be funded is not the most creative 
solution and perhaps does not always in an intellectually more open way 
examine the possible core aspects of what may work as alternative ap-
proaches. In this paper it was suggested that where very limited resources 
are available, there may be a need to try and explore and define some of the 
more basic, but possibly highly effective components, of providing long-
term psychological support to our patients – in order to facilitate their 

adjustment, and ultimately decrease their dependence on society and the 
State.  

Potential benefits of pursuing simplicity in psychotherapy work in 
this clinical population include the following. The important tasks of 
providing training and skills development for under-resourced health 
systems, including those of developing countries, or where neuro-
rehabilitation services are lacking, may be facilitated by an approach such as 
described in this paper. Second, prioritising length of time over high inten-
sity, complex, short duration approaches may for some make more clinical 
sense for long-term adjustment and spread limited resources more evenly 
and to larger groups of patients. Third, hopefully this approach can go at 
least some way towards preventing “revolving door” types of services 
evolving over time, where episodes of care are offered to patients with a 
chronic neurological condition, usually driven by damaging relapses as 
opposed to long-term patient needs. Finally, research and practice devel-
opment in this area may be stimulated, as more clearly defined and rela-
tively easily trainable and deliverable psychotherapy strategies are possibly 
less complex to measure for effectiveness and explain variance. 
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